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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of November 10, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:

Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Absent:

Commissioner Hunter


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of September 22, 2005


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the September 22 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of November 1, 2005


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the November 1 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 2 - 0 (Commissioners Kerwin and Lentz abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of numerous letters regarding 8 Thomas Avenue and other miscellaneous items.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  8 Thomas Avenue; Appeal of Community Development Director’s determination regarding zoning conformance with Brisbane Municipal Code Section 17.12.040.L:  “Ridgeline”; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Community Development Director Prince advised that the applicant is requesting consideration of the variance application that was previously withdrawn.  He noted that this request was not provided in time to give proper notice for this meeting.  He said that after a discussion with the applicant’s attorney, it appears it would be best to continue this item to allow time to properly notice the variance request.  He recommended that the Planning Commission continue the matter to the December 8 meeting.

Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the December 8 meeting as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
Zoning Text Amendment, RZ-3-05; Amendments to establish regulations for wireless telecommunications facilities; City of Brisbane, applicant


Principal Planner Swiecki presented a proposal to amend the zoning ordinance to establish regulations for wireless telecommunications facilities in Brisbane.  He noted the City Council adopted a moratorium in 2003 to keep such facilities away from residential districts, pending development of appropriate regulations.  The moratorium was extended for the final time to December 14, 2005, and no further extension is permitted. 


Principal Planner Swiecki said the proposed ordinance defines permitted locations as places more than 600 feet away from residential districts, establishes development standards intended to limit the number and aesthetic impacts of facilities by encouraging co-location of multiple facilities in one place, as well as “stealth” designs to disguise the appearance of any poles and towers.  Principal Planner Swiecki noted the proposed ordinance addresses these issues by providing for Zoning Administrator review of facilities that meet specific design criteria, whereas conventional monopoles or lattice towers would require a conditional use permit.  He added the there are other requirements for the applicant to demonstrate aesthetic impacts, provide justification for the need of any proposed facilities, and comply with maximum height limits and visibility standards.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the basis for the 600-foot limit from residential areas.  Principal Planner Swiecki stated that the City is pre-empted by the FCC from regulating facilities based on possible health impacts from their radio frequency emissions.  He said the 600-foot distance was intended to minimize proximity to sensitive land uses, like the downtown business district and residential areas, as well as to minimize aesthetic impacts.  In response to further questioning he added that the FCC regulations do not contain comparable requirements for separation of wireless facilities from residential uses, but there are other cities which require a setback of facilities from residential areas.


Commissioner Jameel expressed concern that federal law could preempt the City’s regulations.  Principal Planner Swiecki explained that federal law allows cities to regulate the placement, design, height, and aesthetics of wireless telecommunication facilities.  The City is pre-empted by federal law from adopting regulations which serve to prohibit all telecommunications facilities or which are discriminatory against certain providers.  .


Commissioner Kerwin noted the staff report indicates that the installation locations permitted under the proposed ordinance will provide adequate coverage for Brisbane.


Chairman Lentz asked about the status of the telecommunications facilities at the church on San Bruno Avenue.  Director Prince said the church already had one antenna, and the application to add a second antenna is what led to the City’s moratorium, which eventually resulted in installation of the monopole on City Hall property.  He added that the original antenna is still operating at the church site under a use permit.


Commissioner Hawawini asked the staff to find out when the church antenna’s use permit will expire.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.  


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel moved to recommend City Council adoption of the zoning text amendment as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

2.
1 Mariposa Street; Use Permit UP-16-05 and Variance V-8-05; Use Permit and Variances for front, rear, and side setbacks, lot coverage, and front height of addition to house with nonconforming parking; Best Design & Construction, applicant; Kenneth Galbraith, owner; APN 007-232-010


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant proposes to enlarge an existing approximately 400-square-foot cottage into an 1,108 square-foot house on a 1,600-square-foot triangular lot at the corner of Mariposa and Alvarado Streets.  He noted that although the City’s 0.72 floor area ratio would allow a house of approximately 1,200 square feet on this site, and the City’s lot coverage limit allows a building footprint of over 600 square feet, the required setbacks provide for only a 500-square-foot building envelope.  The existing house already encroaches into the front, side, and rear setbacks.


Senior Planner Tune said that rather than demolishing the existing house and replacing it with a three-story house, the applicant has decided to build over existing portions of the house that encroach into the setbacks.  The resulting lot coverage will be 915 square feet, and the front addition will exceed the 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of the site.


Senior Planner Tune advised that based on the property’s street frontage, the Municipal Code would require two covered parking spaces and two on- or -off-street spaces.  The house has an existing one-car garage with a compact space in the driveway and two parallel parking spaces along the Alvarado Street frontage.  Because of the extent of the proposed remodel, street widening is required, and the City Council has agreed to require only widening of Alvarado Street on the opposite side to create a parallel parking bay for two cars.  Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends granting the use permit and accepting one covered space instead of two, and to recognize the two spaces to be provided on the opposite side of the street as meeting the City’s parking requirements.


Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval of the use permit and variance as requested.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if a three-story house instead of the proposed two-story house would exceed the City’s height limit.  Senior Planner Tune responded that three stories could probably be built within the 30-foot height limit.  He added that the complicating factor is the 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of the property.  In this case, he pointed out, 15 feet is about half the depth of this unusually shallow lot.


Commissioner Jameel asked Senior Planner Tune to explain the street widening requirement.  Senior Planner Tune said the City Council determined that Alvarado Street should be widened, and the City Engineer identified the opposite side of the street as the best place to accommodate a two-car parking bay.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission.


Ken Galbraith, owner, and Bill Riddle, Best Design & Construction, introduced themselves.  Mr. Riddle noted the existing house is extremely small, and the proposed 1,100-square-foot dwelling is a modest size.  He added that the house was designed to utilize the existing building as much as possible.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the Galbraiths knew the house was nonconforming when they purchased it three years ago.  Mr. Galbraith said he was not aware that the house and garage were nonconforming.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the applicant was comfortable with the street widening proposed.  Mr. Galbraith responded that he was willing to pay for street widening as required by the City.


Commissioner Kerwin confirmed that the proposed conditions were acceptable to the applicant.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed concern that sellers of nonconforming houses were not disclosing these problems to prospective buyers.  Community Development Director Prince stated that real estate disclosure requirements have evolved with time.  He noted sellers are typically required to disclose the property’s zoning, but details about the zoning regulations, such as height and setbacks, are usually not disclosed.  It is up to buyers to exercise their due diligence by checking to find out what applicable zoning restrictions.


Director Prince noted that in order to grant a variance, the Planning Commission must find that the property has unique features that deprive the owner of privileges enjoyed by others in the vicinity.  In this case, he said, the size and shape of the lot, and the City’s setback requirements, create unusual obstacles.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Chairman Lentz said he had no objection to granting a variance to allow an exception to the City’s normal rules in this case.  


Commissioner Kerwin pointed out that the variance process is available for situations that warrant special consideration on a case-by-case basis.  He noted Brisbane has many lots of unusual shapes and sizes, so it is important for the City to have enough flexibility to deal with these situations.


Commissioner Jameel asked what percentage of houses in the downtown area would be considered conforming.  He suggested looking at this issue and considering modifying the codes to reflect local conditions and eliminate the need for variances in some cases.


Director Prince commented that Brisbane’s pattern of development may be unique, but he questioned whether there were proportionately more variance applications in Brisbane than in other communities.  He agreed with Commissioner Kerwin that the variance process is available for case-by-case determinations on unusual properties.


Commissioner Kerwin observed that most of the applications that come before the Planning Commission deal with the parking requirements.  He noted that if the City Council had amended the parking regulations recommended by the Planning Commission two years ago, some of these projects would not have to come before the Planning Commission for approval.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed his opinion that this application involves special circumstances justifying issuance of a variance.  He said he was concerned that buyers of other nonconforming houses in Brisbane will assume that the City will also grant them variances.  He clarified that variances are not automatic and are appropriate only under special circumstances.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to conditionally approve the use permit and variance as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Kerwin commented that this project will be a major upgrade to the neighborhood, consistent with General Plan policies and programs encouraging this kind of development.


3.
(462) & (466) Kings Road; Use Permits UP-6-05 & UP-7-05; Use Permits to modify the parking regulations to recognize four parking spaces within the “Alexander Road” easement, including two off-site for (466) Kings Road; Tuhin Roy & Penny Fellbrich, Lorn Dittfeld & Tara Schraga, applicants/owners; APNs 007-443-100 & -07-443-120


Senior Planner Tune said this application involves two new houses on Kings Road, each with a two-car garage off the accessway to the City’s water tank.  This accessway, known as “Alexander Road,” is a 50-foot-wide private easement to which the City is a party.  To provide the two additional on-/off-street parking spaces required for each house, the applicants propose to construct a landscaped parking pad within the easement and behind the house proposed at 462 Kings Road.  The parking pad will be located outside the area where the road will be widened to 20 feet, per previously approved plans for Brisbane Acres Unrecorded Lot 90, above the subject properties.  Senior Planner Tune noted that because the original Alexander Road easement did not specifically address parking, the City Attorney recommends requiring a use permit to recognize parking within the easement as well as for the two off-site spaces for the house at 466 Kings Road.


Senior Planner Tune said providing parking within an existing cut, as proposed, is preferable to excavating individual driveways off Kings Road, which would impact existing on-street parking and require additional retaining walls.  Having one house’s uncovered parking on the other house’s lot will not be a problem if the necessary easement is recorded.  However, should there be a successful legal challenge to the use of Alexander Road for parking, the two houses will be designed with terrace areas that can be converted into single-car parking pads if necessary.  Senior Planner Tune recommended approval of the use permits, with minor revisions to the plans to make sure that each garage is large enough for two standard-size parking spaces, that each terrace is large enough for a potential compact space without encroaching into any easement, and that the shared uncovered parking area is large enough for four compact spaces.  


Commissioner Jameel asked about the purpose of the 50-foot easement.  Senior Planner Tune said the easement is for the use of properties in that immediate area.  Commissioner Jameel asked if the City contacted the property owners to ascertain if they had any objections to using the easement for parking.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the City is not in a position to do the kind of legal research necessary to identify all of those properties.  He said this is why the City Attorney recommended addressing parking in the use permit and keeping the plans flexible enough to convert the terraces to parking pads if necessary.  Senior Planner Tune added that, per standard procedures, property owners within a 300-foot radius were notified.  

Chairman Lentz asked if Kings Road would be widened as part of this project.  Senior Planner Tune said plans for the project above these sites included widening of a portion of Kings Road below, and those improvements would need to be done before these two houses could be occupied.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicants.


Lorn Dittfeld and Tara Schraga, applicants and owners of 466 Kings Road, noted the owners of 462 Kings Road were out of the country.  Ms. Schraga said the frontage of the houses is Kings Road, but other neighbors already park there, so the extra land on the 462 Kings Road site is a better option to accommodate parking for these two new houses.


Mr. Dittfeld added that he did some research on the other properties abutting the 50-foot easement and determined that alternative access routes were available to them.  He said parking in the easement is unlikely to be a problem for anyone.


Commissioner Hawawini asked how much it will cost to convert the terraced areas into parking pads.  Mr. Dittfeld said he did not know the actual cost.  He added that the structure of the terraces will be designed so they can be converted easily and inexpensively.


Commissioner Jameel pointed out that one of the proposed conditions is that the easement parking will be discontinued if any legal objections were successful.  Mr. Dittfeld confirmed that he was aware of that condition.


Chairman Lentz asked for clarification as to the status of Alexander Road.  Senior Planner Tune explained that Alexander Road is a private easement to which the City is a party, because the City owns one of the beneficiary properties.  He said that Alexander Road is planned to be widened to 20 feet past the access point for the subject properties.


Mr. Dittfeld stated that he and the owners of 462 Kings Road have entered into an agreement with their neighbors to share the costs of this road widening.  He pointed out that that project, with its retaining wall and road widening, represents a considerable investment of time and money.  He said the easement is an ideal place for the extra parking, and it is unlikely anyone will ever oppose that use.  Mr. Dittfeld noted there is precedent for the Planning Commission accepting only three parking spaces for a house of up to 2,700 square feet in floor area.  He requested that the Commission modify the recommended conditions to require an uncovered parking pad for two cars rather than four.  


Commissioner Jameel pointed out that the reference to 2,800 square feet in Condition F should be changed to 2,700.


Mr. Dittfeld noted creating four spaces will entail excavation into the rock face, resulting in higher costs.


Commissioner Kerwin commented that house size does not necessarily relate to the number of parking spaces needed.


Mr. Dittfeld observed that Condition E indicates the potential parking spaces on the terraces may not encroach into the adjoining sewer easement.  He explained that the original plans called for placing the sewer main in the easement between the two houses, but that option will be far too costly, so there will be no sewer easement.  Commissioners decided to leave the sewer easement language in Condition E.


Chairman Lentz drew attention to Condition H, calling for planting of “non-invasive or native spaces.”  He noted control of invasive species is a major issue in that area.  He proposed deleting “non-invasive” and requiring all plants to be native species.  Mr. Dittfeld said that was the applicants’ intention anyway.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioners discussed whether the parking requirements should be modified.  Commissioner Kerwin noted that if three parking spaces proves insufficient, overflow parking will go to Kings Road, which is already crowded.  He recommended requiring four extra spaces, as recommended by the staff.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to conditionally approve the use permits, with revised Conditions F and H.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


4.
253 Alvarado Street; Setback Exception SE-1-05 and Variance V-9-05; Setback Exception and Variance for addition of a storage shed within the rear setback and to exceed the lot coverage limit; Thomas A. Heath & Tamara J. Heath, applicants/owners; APN 007-341-200


Community Development Technician Johnson said this applicant wants to construct a 120-square-foot storage shed at the rear of the lot to provide storage space so the garage can be cleaned out and used for parking.  A modification to the setback requirements is requested, as well as a variance to the City’s 40 percent lot coverage requirement.  He advised that in order to grant the modification to the setback exception, the Commission must find that the modification does not result in overbuilding, removal of significant greenscape, or adverse impacts on adjacent properties.  


Community Development Technician Johnson said addition of the shed would result in the lot coverage being approximately 173 square feet over the limit.  He added that there is presently little greenscape in the applicant’s rear yard, so the shed would not result in a loss of greenscape, but the shed will be visible to neighbors to the sides.  Staff believes the impact on neighbors’ views can be substantially mitigated by the addition of plantings that provide a view of greenscape and help control soil erosion.


Community Development Technician Johnson reviewed the findings of special circumstance needed to justify granting a variance.  Because this is a small lot with a steep slope to the rear, which limits the usable outdoor space, he concluded that the setback exception and variance are warranted, and he recommended conditional approval.  


Commissioner Hawawini asked if outside sheds are included in the total floor area calculation.  Community Development Technician Johnson responded that as a structure with a roof, it is factored in as part of the floor area.  He said the garage space is also part of the floor area, but it does not add to lot coverage because it is underneath the house.


Chairman Lentz asked if a detached garage would be subject to different requirements.  Community Development Technician Johnson said the ordinance applies to smaller structures like sheds and gazebos.  He clarified that the reason this application came to the Planning Commission is because the height of the shed exceeds 8 feet; a structure up to 8 feet in height can be placed 5 feet from the rear lot line.  He added that a variance would still be necessary because addition of the shed exceeds the lot coverage requirement.


Commissioner Jameel expressed support for allowing this shed because it will free garage space for parking a car that would otherwise be parked on the street.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.  


Tamara Heath, applicant/owner, introduced her husband Tom.  She explained that purpose of the shed is to clear out the garage so it can be used for parking and storing garbage cans.  She said the proposed shed is a prefabricated design that looks cottage-like, much more attractive than a standard metal structure.  Tom Heath stated that he was unaware of the 8-foot height limit when he began shopping for sheds.  He said the proposed model was the nicest product available, and he requested approval.


Commissioners commented that they found the cottage-like shed design attractive.


Chairman Lentz noted the staff is recommending landscaping and trees as part of the conditions, and he asked if the applicants were willing to comply.  Mr. and Mrs. Heath replied that the proposed conditions were all acceptable.


Chairman Lentz recommended installing a good irrigation system to make sure the plants flourish and grow.  Mr. Heath confirmed that the area will be landscaped attractively and properly maintained.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel moved to conditionally approve the setback exception and variance as proposed.


Commissioner Hawawini drew attention to Finding 2 on Page H.4.5, noting that the lot’s small size and steep slope constitute special circumstances warranting a variance in this case.


Chairman Lentz proposed modifying Condition B to require installation of an irrigation system, and other Commissioners agreed.


The amendment was accepted by the maker of the motion.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


5.
99-A South Hill Drive; Use Permit Up-18-05; Use Permit to modify parking regulations to allow 59% of total required parking as compact for warehouse conversion to office; Michael Rubio, Norman S. Wright Mechanical Equipment Corp., applicant; FW Spencer Company, owner; APN 005-280-230


Senior Planner Tune said that in order to meet the parking requirement for the conversion of approximately 1,400 square feet of warehouse to office space, the applicant proposes to add three more parking spaces by restriping 24 existing standard-size spaces as 27 compact spaces.  Because this would exceed the 50 percent limit on compact spaces, a use permit is required to modify the parking regulations.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the Planning Commission previously approved a use permit for a slightly larger conversion in the same area, but that approval expired before a building permit was issue.  In that case, the Commission agreed to reduce the required parking by five spaces.


Senior Planner Tune said staff supports the current proposal to provide three more parking spaces.  He noted parking demand surveys at the site have found that only 58 to 65 percent of the existing spaces are occupied at any given time, and more than half of those are mid-sized cars.  As part of the use permit conditions, staff recommends requiring that any remaining outstanding items for the building be completed so that an occupancy permit can finally be issued, that fines for work done without permits be paid, and that a one-year deadline be imposed for final inspection of the subject work.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Michael Rubio, Norman S. Wright Company, said the conversion results in a shortage of three parking spaces, and restriping the lot appears to be the best way to meet the requirement.  He added there are usually plenty of vacant spaces in the lot, even with a full office staff.


Chairman Lentz asked why the final inspection of the building had not been completed.  Senior Planner Tune explained that when the building was originally constructed, there were some items that were never addressed, including a Planning Department concern that another tenant was using part of the parking lot for storage rather than parking.  Chairman Lentz emphasized the need to resolve these issues as part of the use permit approval.


Commissioner Hawawini questioned the need to add three more spaces, given the fact that only 65 percent of the existing spaces are occupied.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the Planning Commission has authority to modify the parking regulations.  Rather than following the staff recommendation, he noted, the Commission can determine that the existing parking as currently striped is sufficient for the uses on the property, so no restriping would be required.

Commissioner Hawawini pointed out that many people do not like having more compact spaces, because cars parked in them have a higher tendency to get damaged.  He advocated keeping the regular-size spaces.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the parking is assigned to specific tenancies.  Mr. Rubio stated that employees have assigned spaces, and there are still plenty of vacant parking spaces.


After some discussion, Commissioners concluded it would be better not to require the applicant to restripe the parking lot to create three more parking spaces by converting existing spaces to compact spaces.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to conditionally approve the use permit, with Condition D deleted and, instead, reducing the required parking by three spaces.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairman Lentz reported that the Open Space and Ecology Committee is working on a "green building" ordinance with a housing component.  He said the committee is considering recommending the LEED Silver standard for commercial buildings and a green point system for residential buildings. 


Commissioner Hawawini apologized for not being able to attend the November 9 Open Space and Ecology Committee.

ADJOURNMENT


Chairman Lentz reminded Commissioners of the cancellation of the November 24 meeting.


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel moved to adjourn to a special meeting on December 1, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, unanimously approved, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:20 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

